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(v) Any sale of a security that is exe-
cuted outside the United States and is 
not reported, or required to be re-
ported, to a transaction reporting asso-
ciation as defined in § 242.600 of this 
chapter and any approved plan filed 
thereunder; 

(vi) Any sale of an option on a secu-
rity index (including both a narrow- 
based security index and a non-narrow- 
based security index); 

(vii) Any sale of a bond, debenture, or 
other evidence of indebtedness; and 

(viii) Any recognized riskless prin-
cipal sale. 

(12) Fee rate means the fee rate appli-
cable to covered sales under section 
31(b) or (c) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78ee(b) 
or (c)), as adjusted from time to time 
by the Commission pursuant to section 
31(j) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78ee(j)). 

(13) Narrow-based security index means 
the same as in section 3(a)(55)(B) and 
(C) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78c(a)(55)(B) 
and (C)). 

(14) Recognized riskless principal sale 
means a sale of a security where all of 
the following conditions are satisfied: 

(i) A broker-dealer receives from a 
customer an order to buy (sell) a secu-
rity; 

(ii) The broker-dealer engages in two 
contemporaneous offsetting trans-
actions as principal, one in which the 
broker-dealer buys (sells) the security 
from (to) a third party and the other in 
which the broker-dealer sells (buys) the 
security to (from) the customer; and 

(iii) The Commission, pursuant to 
section 19(b)(2) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 
78s(b)(2)), has approved a proposed rule 
change submitted by the covered SRO 
on which the second of the two contem-
poraneous offsetting transactions oc-
curs that permits that transaction to 
be reported as riskless. 

(15) Round turn transaction in a secu-
rity future means one purchase and one 
sale of a contract of sale for future de-
livery. 

(16) Physical delivery exchange-traded 
option means a securities option that is 
listed and registered on a national se-
curities exchange and settled by the 
physical delivery of the underlying se-
curities. 

(17) Section 31 bill means the bill sent 
by the Commission to a covered SRO 
pursuant to section 31 of the Act (15 

U.S.C. 78ee) showing the total amount 
due from the covered SRO for the bill-
ing period, as calculated by the Com-
mission based on the data submitted by 
the covered SRO in its Form R31 
(§ 249.11 of this chapter) submissions for 
the months of the billing period. 

(18) Trade reporting system means an 
automated facility operated by a cov-
ered SRO used to collect or compare 
trade data. 

(b) Reporting of covered sales and cov-
ered round turn transactions. (1) Each 
covered SRO shall submit a completed 
Form R31 (§ 249.11 of this chapter) to 
the Commission within ten business 
days after the end of each month. 

(2) A covered exchange shall provide 
on Form R31 the following data on cov-
ered sales and covered round turn 
transactions occurring on that ex-
change and having a charge date in 
that month: 

(i) The aggregate dollar amount of 
covered sales that it reported to a des-
ignated clearing agency, as reflected in 
the data provided by the designated 
clearing agency; 

(ii) The aggregate dollar amount of 
covered sales resulting from the exer-
cise of physical delivery exchange-trad-
ed options or from matured security fu-
tures, as reflected in the data provided 
by a designated clearing agency that 
clears and settles options or security 
futures; 

(iii) The aggregate dollar amount of 
covered sales that it captured in a 
trade reporting system but did not re-
port to a designated clearing agency; 

(iv) The aggregate dollar amount of 
covered sales that it neither captured 
in a trade reporting system nor re-
ported to a designated clearing agency; 
and 

(v) The total number of covered 
round turn transactions that it re-
ported to a designated clearing agency, 
as reflected in the data provided by the 
designated clearing agency. 

(3) A covered association shall pro-
vide on Form R31 the following data on 
covered sales and covered round turn 
transactions occurring by or through 
any member of such association other-
wise than on a national securities ex-
change and having a charge date in 
that month: 
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